KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON

12th JULY, 2010, AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor  Martin Brett, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
John Coonan, Paul Cuddihy, Marie Fitzpatrick, David Fitzgerald, Kathleen Funchion, Joe Malone, Betty Manning, Andrew McGuinness, Malcolm Noonan Joe Reidy.
Apologies:
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin, Mr. Michael Delahunty, A/Director of Services.
Also Present:


Mr. J. Crockett, County Manager, Mr. B. Tyrrell, Town Clerk, Mr. K. Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 5th July, 2010, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
(a)
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 14th June, 2010:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 14th June, 2010, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. John Coonan
Seconded by Cllr. Joe Reidy
And Agreed:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

(b)
Minutes of Annual Meeting held on 21st June, 2010:
Minutes of Annual Meeting held on 21st June, 2010, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr.  Marie Fitzpatrick

Seconded by Cllr. Joe Reidy

And Agreed:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Matters Arising from the Minutes

The Members requested and it was agreed that in future years the detailed results of the Mayor and Deputy Mayor Elections would be put on display in forecourt in a similar fashion to the local election results.
Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
(i)

Special Olympics:

The Mayor commended the work of Alison Doyle and Fergus Heffernan with the Special Olympics and congratulated all those who were successful in the competition and he informed the meeting that he marked this success at a recent reception hosted by the Mayor for all those involved. 
(11)

Public March
The Mayor and Members expressed their full support for the recent public march in relation to the further erosion of services at St. Luke’s and Kilcreene Hospitals.
(111)

St. Francis Abbey Brewery Anniversary:
The Mayor congratulated all involved in the “Smithwicks 300” celebrations and referred to a recent event to mark the anniversary which he attended at St. Francis Abbey Brewery.
(iv)

Condolences:
The sympathy of the Borough Council was extended to the families of the following who were recently deceased:-

Mike Burke, Dunmore, Kilkenny.
Michael Wall, High Street, Kilkenny.

8 no. victims of recent tragic road accident in Donegal.
The resolution was then put to the meeting and respectfully passed in silence, all present standing.

Item No. 3:

Disposal of Lands at Market Yard, Kilkenny.
Following a discussion during which it was agreed that the monies received for the disposal of the lands in question consisting of 0.017 acres would be used for an amenity project, it was:
Proposed by:
 
Cllr. Paul Cuddihy

Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy

And Agreed:

“That Kilkenny Borough Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in the land comprising 0.017 acres/740 sq.ft. to the rear of No. 45, Parliament Street, and shaded in ‘Red’ on the attached map to Martin Crotty, 45, Parliament Street, Kilkenny, for the sum of €82,000.00 with each side being responsible for their own costs.”
Item No. 4:

Presentation by Representatives from Butler Gallery.
A presentation was made to the Members by representatives from Butler Gallery.  The presentation consisted of three parts:

1. Anna O’Sullivan, Director and Chief Curator, Butler Gallery, outlined to the Members details of what the Gallery does, its Mission Statement, history of the Gallery, the Scope of the Collection and statistics on the amount of visitors to the Gallery. 

2. Jean Tormey, Education Curator, gave a brief presentation of the Education Programme available at the Gallery.
3. Niall McCullagh, McCullagh Mulvin Architects, outlined some proposals for the new Gallery to be located at Evans Home.  
The Members expressed their continued support for the Gallery and Ms. O’Sullivan replied to questions raised by the Members.
Mr. Joe Crockett thanked and congratulated the Butler Gallery Team on their efforts particularly in securing €2 million funding from the Department of Arts.  Mr. Crockett further stated that Kilkenny County and Borough Councils are currently working to bring forward the proposals to the Council in relation to the design of the project, which is the next stage.
Item No. 5:
Kilkenny Leisure Complex Ltd. (Watershed):  Conversion of Long Term Loans into Preference Shares.

It was agreed to defer this item for consideration at the September Monthly Meeting of Kilkenny Borough Council. 
Item No. 6.

Review of Car Park Bye Laws 2010.
Mr. Brian Tyrrell stated that during a recent review of car parking arrangements, a suggestion was made that the car park at County Hall would become available as a public car park at weekends and public holidays.  Mr. Tyrrell explained that in order to facilitate this it is necessary to include the car park at County Hall on the schedule of car parks attached to the Car Park Bye Laws.  Mr. Tyrrell further added that the amended Bye Laws are currently on public display with this amendment and will be come back to the Members for adoption at the September monthly meeting.
After further discussion it was:


Proposed by:

Cllr. Paul Cuddihy


Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy


And Agreed

“that the process commence to amendment the current Car Park Bye Laws to facilitate the use of the car park at County Hall as a public car park at weekends and public holidays.”  
Item No. 7.
Part 8 development at County Hall Car Park, John Street.
It was explained to the Members that this item is brought to them in conjunction with the Item No. 6 and following a discussion it was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Paul Cuddihy


Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy

“that the Part 8 process under the Planning and Development Act 2000 commence for the operation of the car park at County Hall as a public car park.”
Item No. 8.

Irish Walled Towns Day Event 22nd August, 2010.
Mr. Brian Tyrrell made a presentation to the Members on the events planned for Irish Walled Towns Day on 22nd August, 2010.

Following the presentation the Members thanked Mr. Tyrrell for his presentation and complimented the work of the City Walls Committee and in particular, Cllr. Betty Manning.
Item No. 9.
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. John Coonan received 03.06.2010.
Notice having been given, it was

Proposed by:

Cllr. John Coonan
Seconded by:

Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick

And Agreed

“that Kilkenny Local Authority take steps to secure and make safe the long standing vacant property at Castlecomer Road Lower adjacent to High Hayes Terrace opposite MacDonagh Junction.”

In reply to queries raised Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald stated that the Borough Council acquired the building only, under the Derelict Sites Legislation.  He explained that he is aware that there is some asbestos on site and is about to go to tender for the removal of same in September.  He further explained that the Borough Council do not have permission to cross the remainder of the site and may have to access from High Hayes Terrace.
Item No. 10
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Malcolm Noonan, Cllr. Betty Manning and Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin received 16.06.2010.



 
Notice having been given, it was

Proposed by:
 
Cllr. Betty Manning
Seconded by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
And Agreed:

“That Kilkenny Borough Council expresses its total dissatisfaction with the current Planning and Development Act and the effective curtailment it places on Councillors in relation to restricting unwanted development in their areas.”
During a discussion, Mr. Joe Crockett stated that if the purpose of the motion is to seek to effect decisions on gambling then the Motion should be sent to the Minister for Justice.  It was agreed to circulate the motion to the Department of Environment, Heritage and Local Government and the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform.
Item No. 11
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Malcolm Noonan received 05.07.2010.






 
Notice having been given, it was

Proposed by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy
And Agreed:

“That Kilkenny Borough Council would work with the Crafts Council of Ireland, the Kilkenny Crafts Sector, the Heritage Council and other stakeholders to assess the feasibility of obtaining UNESCO “Craft City” Status for Kilkenny.  In doing so, Kilkenny could become the leading Craft Centre in Ireland during 2011;  International Year of Craft.”
Item No. 13:
Conferences

It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy

Seconded by:

Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

And Agreed

“that Cllr. Kathleen Funchion attend Conference for Councillors on Professional Development;  Developing Vibrant Communities through Creativity and Innovatioon;  A Business Perspective at Holyrood Hotel, Budoran, Co. Donegal, from 2nd to 4th July, 2010.”
It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Paul Cuddihy
Seconded by:

Cllr. Betty Manning
And Agreed

“that Cllr. David Fitzgerald attend the AMAI Annual Conference at Inishowen Gateway Hotel, Buncrana, Co. Donegal, from the 9th to 11th September, 2010.”
This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







